CLOSING WINDOWS DURING COVID-19: How New Brunswick Media Framed a Pandemic

Erin Steuter and Geoff Martin

Abstract

The New Brunswick English-language news media's coverage of the COVID-19 pandemic from March 2020 through May 2021 is examined utilizing a frame analysis. The media provided significant essential information but frequently did not address social, political, and economic factors that exacerbated the health crisis. New Brunswick's experience of the pandemic was conditioned by structural factors, which opened a policy window for a transition away from neoliberal austerity to a stronger health and social safety net. The news media played a role in closing these policy windows by failing to investigate and elucidate the policy causes and solutions at play during the pandemic.

Résumé

La couverture de la pandémie de COVID-19 par les médias de langue anglaise du Nouveau-Brunswick de mars 2020 à mai 2021 est examinée dans cet article à l'aide d'une analyse de mots-clés et d'encadrement. Les médias ont fourni des informations essentielles importantes mais n'ont souvent pas abordé les facteurs sociaux, politiques et économiques qui ont exacerbé la crise sanitaire. L'expérience de la pandémie au Nouveau-Brunswick a été conditionnée par des facteurs structurels, lesquels ont ouvert une fenêtre d'opportunité en matière de politiques pour une transition de l'austérité néolibérale vers une sécurité sanitaire et sociale accrue. Les médias ont joué un rôle dans la fermeture de ces fenêtres d'opportunité en omettant d'enquêter et d'élucider les causes et les solutions des politiques en jeu pendant la pandémie.

Introduction

The news media in New Brunswick played a vital role during the COVID-19 pandemic by conveying public health information and political directives to audiences eager to stay informed. The changing medical advice about precautionary and preventive practices, as well as highly localized government restrictions on gatherings, openings, and travel meant that local newsrooms worked overtime to provide up-to-the-minute information. Health reporting requires careful attention to scientific accuracy and terminology as well as navigating the fine line between elevated risk and public panic. Given the rapid development of new information about transmission and contagion factors, as well as vaccine advances and availability, non-specialist journalists worked heroically to access authoritative sources and sift through reams of unverified claims, misinformation, and malicious disinformation in order to publish verified news, sometimes multiple times each day. Despite the heightened need for locally relevant news about a contagious disease, the economic losses experienced by significant numbers of businesses caused a drastic decline in advertising revenues for the media, resulting in thousands of lost jobs in newsrooms across the country, as well as the closure of over forty newspapers including the *Tribune Post* in Sackville, NB. Despite these tremendous challenges, the news media in New Brunswick rose to the occasion in

providing the "who, what, when, and where" of journalism's "five Ws" of reporting practice. However, the all-important "why" was often lost from the media coverage of the COVID-19 pandemic. We argue that this may have important consequences for the public's understanding of the structural causes of the pandemic's impact and could affect the current and future political response to the health crisis. Policy reform during and after a crisis has been shown to be related to the nature and quality of news media coverage.³ Politicians and the public can react quickly and effectively to institute policy solutions to identified weakness in the public health safety net, but policy reform can also stagnate in a context of poor media coverage.⁴ Our analysis of the news media's coverage of the COVID-19 pandemic suggests that New Brunswickers were not provided with sufficient information about the political, social, and economic factors that exacerbated the harm caused by the pandemic, and were not informed about potential policy solutions that could alleviate these problems at the present time and prevent them in the future.

Methodology

We examined the English-language news media coverage of the COVID-19 pandemic in New Brunswick from January 2020 to May 2021. The Canadian Newsstream database, which provides access to over four hundred Canadian news media publications (including Postmedia, Torstar, and Brunswick News publications), was searched for relevant terms related to the pandemic.⁵ In addition, online news publications that were not included in the Newsstream database (such as Global News, CTV News, and CBC News) were consulted for key topics and dates. Alternative media publications such as the NB Media Co-op were accessed online.

Theoretical Framework

Communication scholars regularly utilize frame analysis to examine the content of the news media as it is an effective tool to capture and summarize the main themes expressed in the journalistic accounts of a particular topic. Frame analysis highlights the ability of the media to define a situation and to set the terms of a debate. Frames can also limit the range of meanings that the public and policy-makers draw from the media coverage. Scholars who study the news media have observed that journalistic practice often leads reporters to frame a news story as an *event* instead of an *issue*. This becomes problematic in the case of a complex and ongoing news story such as a public health crisis because event-oriented coverage does not sufficiently address the contextual factors that are essential to society's understanding of the problem. Reporting on COVID-19 outbreaks and deaths in particular locales such as nursing homes or workplaces in the format of isolated events instead of exploring the larger social, political, and economic aspects of the issue narrows the interpretation of causes, consequences, and solutions. Health communication researchers have noted that when the news media limit discussion of the causes of health and disease to primarily individualized factors, this can serve to trivialize the complex and systemic processes that are needed to understand a complex health crisis.

Frames about COVID-19 used by journalists globally include "scientific" frames that focus on symptoms and health effects, "containment" frames that address attempts to ameliorate risks, and "social" frames that concentrate on the disease's impact on social, political, and economic institutions. An extension of the social frame, called "the population health" frame, has been identified by public health leaders as a particularly desirable format for health journalism as well as natural disaster reporting, as it provides a wider lens on the problem to help audiences understand the potential policy interventions that can be activated to respond to it. A population health frame characterizes health issues in a manner that

is not just limited to medical conditions but instead encompasses the social, economic, and political factors that can exacerbate a health issue, such as homelessness, access to personal protective equipment, and stigma and discrimination. News media frames that identify the policy solutions can prevent or ameliorate the issue. ¹⁴ Thus, depending on the types of frames that are used, the news media can place health issues on the public agenda and catalyze meaningful policy action. ¹⁵ Scholars of health communication have noted that the lack of media coverage focused on social policy solutions conveys limited information to the public or policy-makers about social, governmental, or corporate levels of responsibility for addressing health problems. ¹⁶

Data Analysis

Media Coverage of New Brunswick's Successes and Failures in Containing COVID-19

New Brunswick's COVID-19 pandemic experience was considerably better than that of the rest of Canada. As of late May 2021, New Brunswick had a total of 2,113 cases, which was among the lowest numbers in Canada (at 277/100,000 people), and forty-three deaths. The Some media commentators credited specific individuals for this success, including the Chief Medical Officer of Health, Dr. Jennifer Russell, who provided exemplary leadership of the provincial COVID-19 taskforce, and Education Minister Dominic Cardy, who was declared a "hero of the pandemic" by the *National Post* in an article that labelled the official as a "virus whisperer" who "crushed the COVID-19 curve" by authoring a briefing document for the New Brunswick Cabinet and winning Premier Blaine Higgs and the government over to early preventive action. Other media emphasized New Brunswick's exercise of political will and the strong action taken by Premier Higgs. As the head of a minority government first and then a majority, Higgs declared a provincial state of emergency in March 2020 and closed the borders to non-essential travel, so that only crucial workers could enter New Brunswick without isolating for up to fourteen days.

There were, nonetheless, structural factors in New Brunswick and the rest of the region that facilitated this decision making and its successful results, which were largely ignored by the news media's celebration of individual actors. One exception was an insightful *al Jazeera* article that accurately noted the importance of key contributing factors to New Brunswick's COVID-19 success, including the following: the province's low population density and high percentage of residents in rural areas; the limited land access of the three Maritime provinces to the rest of Canada; and the reduced availability of international air travel.²¹ However, other important points in understanding New Brunswick's relative success at avoiding COVID-19 were not discussed in the media, including the fact that the private sector economy is resource-oriented but not with problematic concentrations of workers that one might find in "man-camps," slaughterhouses, or large retail distribution centres, which became significant sources of outbreaks in other provinces. In addition, the political pressure to stay open exerted by the service sector (retail and hospitality) in other provinces was notably weaker in New Brunswick. Significantly, as a have-not province, federal aid in the form of the Canada Emergency Response Benefit and aid to small businesses went further than in higher-income provinces. This made it viable for New Brunswickers to be more willing to follow directives to stay home in 2020.

Although New Brunswick's pandemic experience was far less deadly than in some other Canadian provinces, it was similar to other jurisdictions in that a significant proportion of deaths have occurred in the long-term care (nursing home) sector. While media stories covered these deaths, they did not provide the necessary political and economic context for the audience to make sense of why the nursing homes

were hardest hit, such as the fact that over 75 per cent of all COVID-19 deaths in New Brunswick (31 of 43) were in long-term care (LTC) facilities (as of 22 May 2021), and almost all of these were in private facilities. Research from other provinces has shown that for-profit nursing homes have vastly more COVID-19 deaths than non-profits. For-profit nursing homes are fast replacing the non-profit forms of care in New Brunswick and were the subject of controversy when it was revealed that the Higgs government had allowed private special care homes in the north of the province to cut staff levels, which resulted in malnourished and dehydrated residents. The media did comment on an October 2020 NB Nurses Union report entitled "The Forgotten Generation," which detailed widespread staffing shortages and a failure of many nursing homes to meet provincial standards particularly in the personal care of residents, but the news articles on the COVID-19 outbreaks and deaths did not "connect the dots" to these important causal factors raised by the report. Instead, media coverage of the nursing home outbreaks continued to follow a formula of listing the number of infections and deaths without questions about relevant funding and regulatory issues such as staffing, workers on contract at more than one facility, and a lack of time allocated to provide preventive COVID-19 care for elderly patients.

It is interesting to note that in April 2021 the Higgs government announced that workers at LTC homes would no longer be on the high-priority list for early vaccination, and they would instead be vaccinated with their age cohort. While the media reported the critical response of seniors' advocate Cecile Cassista, who pointed out that the home-care staff interact with their clients who are mostly senior citizens, a vulnerable population, ²⁶ articles about subsequent COVID-19 deaths in the LTC sector did not reference the potential contributing factor of insufficient and unvaccinated staff.

During the pandemic the provincial government was still in a contract dispute with LTC home workers largely about wage increases, going back to 2016, yet Premier Higgs turned down federal money to help increase LTC workers' pay, saying it was not necessary in New Brunswick.²⁷ Some media shared the results of a study from the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives that revealed that the province has not accessed \$30 million for Essential Workers Wage Top-Up, nor \$19.7 million for its Safe Long-Term Care Fund—funding meant to cover additional LTC expenses. The top-ups were intended to ensure that provinces could retain LTC workers, given the increased pressures on their job due to the pandemic.²⁸ Nevertheless, in articles about the nursing home outbreaks, the media did not reference this lost opportunity to raise workers' wages, but instead placed the blame on employees who stayed off the job because of the availability of the federal COVID-19 Emergency Benefit Program.²⁹

The population health frame was notably absent from the New Brunswick media's coverage of the COVID-19 outbreaks and deaths in the LTC facilities. The journalists minimized or ignored the social, political, and economic factors that undermined effective prevention of the spread of disease, instead focusing on and reinforcing the individual vulnerabilities of elderly patients. Scholars of health communication note that when prevention possibilities are framed in this manner, it "individualizes the responsibility both for diseases and for their treatment" and "system accountability is, relatively speaking, ignored." They argue that public mobilization and policy innovation are more likely to take place when the media instead emphasize causes or solutions that lie outside the individual, in the social structure or more commonly in the actions or omissions of various political and economic actors. ³¹

Media Coverage of Incidents of Institutional Racism in New Brunswick during COVID-19 Indigenous Segregation

A significant issue during the COVID-19 pandemic in our province was the treatment of New Brunswick's land borders with other provinces. Among these, the site of greatest dispute and media attention was the border at Campbellton, NB, and its Quebec neighbours who live roughly ten minutes away across the Restigouche River: Pointe-à-la-Croix and Listugui (Mi'kmag) First Nation. Historically, those Quebec communities have relied predominantly on Campbellton for work, shopping, and access to high school education. During the school year commencing in September 2020, provincial COVID-19 physical distancing regulations meant that all New Brunswick high school students attended in person on a half-time basis; also included in this measure were approximately a hundred students from Listuguj who attended Sugarloaf Senior High School (SSHS) in Campbellton. However, on 8 October 2020, Premier Higgs dismantled the "bubble" that had allowed non-essential day trips between New Brunswick and the border communities in Quebec's Avignon region, and, on the following day, he moved Health Zone 5 into the orange phase, thereby eliminating in-class high school instruction only for the SSHS students from Quebec. On 3 December, citizens from Listugui staged a protest march that took them across the J. C. Van Horne Bridge to SSHS calling for the same access to in-person instruction as the one available to the local students. Subsequently, Campbellton City Council passed a resolution denouncing the government blocking of the Listugui students.³² The Canadian Civil Liberties Association stated that New Brunswick's COVID-19 travel restrictions singled out First Nations students and opened the province to accusations of racial discrimination.³³

Campbellton's weekly community newspaper, *The Tribune*, provided timely updates on the events and it did not shy away from exploring the issues and impacts in a comprehensive manner. In addition to covering press conferences and quoting official sources, *The Tribune* articles included multiple and diverse sources from the Indigenous community as well as local residents. Space was given to explain important contextual information including the fact that students from Listuguj were allowed to cross the border to shop or work at part-time jobs but not to go to school; and the journalists posed questions to the education minister about these apparent inconsistencies. ³⁴ In addition, the Indigenous community's experiences of racist harassment in person and on social media in relation to the border restrictions were covered. ³⁵

Listuguj students interviewed on CBC Fredericton's *Information Morning* radio described how they were negatively impacted by being barred from attending school with their classmates and they were invited to share stories of their struggle to complete the school year without access to the hands-on requirements of their trade-related courses, with precarious Internet access and in isolation from their friends.³⁶ This interview and other media stories about the issue, including those that addressed instances of racist comments about the Indigenous community arising on social media, were marked by expressions of sympathy from the journalists.³⁷ Yet, most national media outlets that covered the story provided greater social, political, and historical context and analysis; for example, they featured quotes from Listuguj Chief Darcy Gray, who raised the question, "Is it because we're Mi'kmaq, or is it because of some other circumstance that allows for us to kind of be brushed aside a little easier?"³⁸ Gray was quoted as saying that the students were learning first-hand about the nature of "systemic racism,"³⁹ and stated, "I don't know how you can send First Nations kids home and keep other kids in school and think that's OK."⁴⁰ New Brunswick media outlets, however, did not include these quotes and did not address the "segregation" of the Indigenous students, which was raised regularly by spokespeople from Listuguj.⁴¹ In an interview with a resource teacher from Listuguj, CBC Radio Fredericton morning host Terry Seguin seemed

surprised that she characterized the exclusion of the Indigenous children as an issue of segregation that was linked to a pattern of racist treatment of Mi'kmaq people and he invited her to defend her position. ⁴² A commentary by the education columnist at Brunswick News, Paul Bennett, was an exception to this pattern as he featured Chief Darcy Gray's concerns about the harm caused to Indigenous students who were "separated out as being different" and suggested that the incident could have a lasting impact on the precarious relations between the Mi'kmaq and non-Indigenous communities, which the chief, a former guidance counsellor at Sugarloaf Senior High School, had been working hard to improve. ⁴³

Leading health researchers have noted that the COVID-19 pandemic has resulted in "racialized and discriminatory responses to fear, disproportionately affecting marginalized groups."44 They note that public health is not just a matter of medical interventions but also one of "social inclusion, justice, and solidarity," clarifying: "In the absence of these factors, inequalities are magnified and scapegoating persists, with discrimination remaining long after. Division and fear of others will lead to worse outcomes for all."45 Moreover, health researchers argue that news media's coverage of infectious diseases is frequently associated with othering. 46 The person or group being "othered" experiences this as a process of marginalization, disempowerment, and social exclusion. This effectively creates a separation between "us" and "them." Scholars of settler-colonialist dynamics in Canada note that colonialism is reproduced and renegotiated through policies of legal and social exclusion that create inequitable opportunities and reinforce ideas of otherness.⁴⁸ The New Brunswick news media's silence on the fundamental issue of systemic racism that was regularly identified by the Indigenous community members in this case highlights the way in which racial discrimination is often ignored as an explanatory variable in "shaping white people's behaviors and worldview."⁴⁹ This journalistic silence or even erasure narrows the boundaries for debate on the issue and can serve to limit understanding and mobilizing action on the part of the public and policy-makers.

Blaming and Shaming

Another significant controversy in the province during the pandemic centred on the case of a medical professional who was publicly accused and criminally investigated for violating the province's COVID-19 travel restrictions. Maclean's magazine noted that Dr. Jean Robert Ngola had come to be known as "Canada's most infamous COVID spreader." ⁵⁰ In mid-May 2020, a cluster of COVID-19 cases arose in the Campbellton area shortly after Dr. Ngola, a Campbellton physician, returned from a trip to Quebec and tested positive for the coronavirus. Details about his health status were instantly leaked on social media.⁵¹ Premier Higgs said at a 27 May news conference that an "irresponsible health-care worker" had travelled out of the province and failed to self-isolate upon his return, causing the outbreak that would eventually lead to dozens of infections and two deaths. The premier also claimed that the medical professional "was not forthcoming at the border" with provincial staff and said the matter was being handled by the RCMP.⁵² RCMP memos would later reveal that, when Premier Higgs announced the criminal investigation, no complaint or inquiry was underway and that the Mounties and the provincial government worked in tandem to bring forth a complaint.⁵³ Dr. Ngola, who is a Black immigrant from the Democratic Republic of the Congo, was identified on social media as the health care worker in question; his home address was published; and he was subjected to racist abuse and threats on social media including a Facebook message that said "Kneel on his neck." 54 Ngola later identified himself to media as the health professional alleged by the province to be responsible for the outbreak and resigned his practice, in which he served over two thousand patients, but he was also suspended by the Vitalité Health Network without pay on 28 May.⁵⁵

Meanwhile, fifteen hundred doctors from across Canada signed a petition in support of Dr. Ngola, and his legal counsel called for a public inquiry into his public vilification. The signatories raised concerns about the racialized criminalization of Dr. Ngola, given that as many as ninety health care workers live in Quebec and regularly travelled to work in Campbellton during this period without being required to isolate, yet he was the only one who was investigated and publicly shamed. The premier refused to apologize for his role, insisting that he did not name the health professional involved. Dr. Ngola's lawyers contend that their own investigation indicates that the doctor was not the source of the outbreak, since all of his contacts in Quebec during his 19 May trip were COVID-19 negative. This was further supported by a CBC *Fifth Estate* and Radio Canada investigation that noted that the premier's claims of 27 May were made without a full investigation and conclusion of contact tracing. The RCMP closed its investigation of Ngola without laying charges, and Crown prosecutors withdrew the provincial *Emergency Measures Act* charge against the doctor for failing to self-isolate for fourteen days after travel outside the province.

The incident received international media coverage, including articles in *The New York Times*, on the BBC, and in the *British Medical Journal (BMJ)*. Overall, Dr. Ngola and his lawyers were given considerable media time and space to air evidence and arguments in his defence, and the news stories contained multiple sympathetic quotes from health professionals, community members, and local officials who expressed sadness and outrage at the way he had had been stigmatized and scapegoated. Headlines included the following: "For Canadian Doctor, the Virus Came With Stigma" (*The New York Times*); "New Brunswick Outbreak: How a Small Town Doctor Became a Covid Pariah" (BBC); "The Unsettling Case of Dr. Ngola, the RCMP and the New Brunswick Government (*Maclean's*); "Black Canadian Doctor a Target of Unfair Blame and Racism" (*Toronto Star*); and "Tracing N.B. Doctor's Steps and Contacts Casts Doubt on Whether He Was Source of Spring COVID-19 Outbreak" (CBC, *Fifth Estate*).

Nevertheless, the actions of journalists in the initial reporting of the events can certainly be seen as a contributing factor in the consequent harassment of Dr. Ngola. Multiple media headlines identified Dr. Ngola as "patient zero" in the cluster of COVID-19 cases, repeated Premier Higgs's labelling of the doctor as "irresponsible," and linked his actions to the resulting increased restrictions in the province. Journalists stated that Dr. Ngola did not follow the mandatory provincial order to self-isolate for fourteen days when he returned without referencing the exceptions in place for the almost one hundred health professionals living across the border. Headlines included the following: "Please, I'm Not a Criminal': N.B. Doctor Who Exposed Patients to COVID-19 Speaks Out" (*Yahoo News*); How a Medical Professional Scuppered N.B.'s Virus Victory" (*National Post*); Massive Setback in NB After Healthcare Worker Violates the Rules" (CTV); and "New COVID-19 Outbreak in N.B. Traced to Doctor Who Went to Work after Quebec Trip. Now People Are Very Angry" (*National Post*).

A particularly egregious example was on the CBC TV's *The National* in which host Adrienne Arsenault interviewed Harry Forestell, host of CBC News *New Brunswick at 6*, about the case. Forestell told the national TV audience that "What's shocking is that a doctor caused this outbreak, someone who should have known better." He specifically blamed the doctor for ruining New Brunswick's current record on COVID-19 prevention, stating the following: "New Brunswickers have been revelling in their status as the province that beat COVID-19. No contagion haunting nursing home corridors, no deaths. A hard-won victory now put at risk." The news item also featured an interview with a local resident who stated that the doctor should, "you know, be put away for a while because that's not right what he did there because half of the city is going to be infected with that there." The journalist's inclusion and

amplification of this unsubstantiated claim that thousands of people could become infected from this doctor was remarkably sensational for a media organization like the CBC, especially during a pandemic, and it may well have served to stoke fear and hostility in the local community and elsewhere.

New scholarship in the areas of bio-mediatization and bio-communicability contains observations that news media frames can affect public perception of risk behaviour and lay the blame for health crises on certain groups and individuals. Reporters' choices of language, sources, and narrative emphasis can transform scientific facts into moral facts as these journalists assess how well each party is playing its assigned role in following health guidelines or placing blame on those seen as responsible for failing to listen or being unable to comprehend and respond rationally to the pandemic. The media's focus on the alleged transgressions of Dr. Ngola in the transmission of the virus and their amplification of discourses invoking criminalization effectively demonstrate this dynamic. It is noteworthy that the news media was unable or unwilling to assign blame to the owners of understaffed and under-resourced LTC homes, yet proved to be so willing to cast aspersions on this Black doctor.

Media Coverage of the COVID-19 Income Benefits

Early in the pandemic, the federal government created a program called the Canada Emergency Response Benefit (CERB) to address the sudden increase in unemployment caused by its onset, which resulted in over 3 million jobs lost nationally by May 2020.⁷⁷ It provided individuals who lost employment or income as a result of the pandemic with taxable payments of \$2,000 for every four-week period. This program was replaced on 5 October 2020 by an integration of CERB within the Unemployment Insurance system. The public policy rationale for CERB was that it acted as an automatic stabilizer for Canadians' lives and the country's economy given the COVID-19 depression that hit in March-April 2020.

The CERB program provided essential economic relief to over 167,000 applicants in New Brunswick,⁷⁸ but the media coverage of this program, especially by the Brunswick News publications, characterized the benefits program as a problem (see Table 1).

Table 1. Media headlines that frame COVID-19 economic benefits program as problematic (selected)

Date	Headline	Publications
24 April 2020	Policies must not stifle work	Daily Gleaner Times-Transcript Telegraph-Journal
8 May 2020	Jobs go unfilled as workers hesitate to return	Telegraph-Journal
27 May 2020	Higgs slams federal spending, questions promise of 10 sick days	Daily Gleaner Times-Transcript Telegraph-Journal Miramichi Leader Bugle-Observer
17 June 2020	CERB requires major reform	Daily Gleaner Times-Transcript Telegraph-Journal Miramichi Leader Bugle-Observer
24 June 2020	Easy benefits threaten workforce	Times-Transcript

10 July 2020	We're all on the hook for Ottawa's spending	Daily Gleaner Times-Transcript
18 July 2020	Government cheques can't continue forever; COVID-19 pandemic	Daily Gleaner Times-Transcript Miramichi Leader Bugle-Observer Kings County Record The Northern Light
23 July 2020	Crisis benefit a disincentive to return to work	Times-Transcript
17 August 2020	Stop paying people to stay home	Daily Gleaner Times-Transcript Telegraph-Journal Miramichi Leader Kings County Record
21 August 2020	It's "free," but someone has to pick up the bill	Times-Transcript
27 August 2020	Extending relief a "credibility risk"	Times-Transcript
5 October 2020	CERB replacement will hurt our recovery	Daily Gleaner Times-Transcript Miramichi Leader

The values expressed by headlines and accompanying news stories and editorials communicate a clear message: economic hardship is a good motivator for people to accept whatever jobs are offered at whichever rate of pay is proposed; that the future of government support in any form, such as transfer payments, is unreliable and people should not count on it; and that Canadians are all being harmed by the emergency income assistance programs. One editorial cartoon depicted CERB and governmental income supports as a barbaric device to torture the taxpayer, with the federal government giving instructions to a masked executioner to further "extend" the rack of pain.⁷⁹

Over the last ten years, the Irving-owned newspapers have advocated predominantly neoliberal public policies. This has involved advocating for the following standpoints: de-regulation of the economy; restraint of public spending; privatization of public assets; tax cuts especially for corporations, investors, and high-income earners; and deference to the private sector in investment decisions. In the contemporary universe of their newspapers, there is no discussion of policies that were commonplace in the 1960s and 1970s, such as the idea of the "mixed economy" and a government role in steering the economy, let alone the taxation of New Brunswickers' wealth sheltered in tax havens or the creation of new social programs, like subsidized child care or exclusive public provision of LTC for seniors.

Across North America the pandemic has led to a rethinking of whether neoliberalism is an adequate public policy model because, by minimizing government program spending at a macro level, it made programs in education, health care, and social services vulnerable to collapse when confronted with a new challenge such as the one we are currently facing worldwide. At a micro level, neoliberalism has clearly led to economic inequality, the result of which is that the poorest third of the population has inadequate savings and little capacity to cope with the above shocks. The Brunswick News publications' one-sided portrayal of the economic assistance programs as a source of grave harm to the economy provides evidence for the corporate media's role and responsibility in the promotion and implementation of a neoliberal doctrine.⁸¹ In particular, as the media now focus on the return to economic "normalcy," we

see the role of these mass communication channels in promoting a view that "any policy shift away from market logic could result only in futility, perverse outcomes, and systemic jeopardy."82

Discussion

Crisis often opens a window for policy change. Many advocates have responded to the COVID-19 pandemic with calls for change directed at preventing the causes and consequences of the health crisis as well as setting the groundwork for a "just recovery." In New Brunswick, coverage of these arguments was primarily restricted to the alternative media. The New Brunswick Media Co-op ran stories outlining various proposals: for example, paid sick days and access to improved health and safety protections and training for essential workers;83 proposals for the regularization and social inclusion of the rapidly increasing number of temporary foreign workers in New Brunswick, with the aim of reducing the racism and xenophobia directed at migrant communities;84 and pay equity policies underlining the economic equality of women, who were particularly hard hit by the economic "she-cession" caused by COVID-19.85 Yet, policy scholars note that frequently the outcome of crisis is that nothing changes because the event closes more windows than it opens. 86 A number of factors are responsible for stagnation of policy responses to a crisis, but research shows that both policy-makers' perceptions of policy issues and the public's acceptance of potential policy responses are considerably influenced by media debates.⁸⁷ When the news media do not present the social, political, and economic factors that contribute to the problem, policy change does not move onto the agenda. 88 Our observations about the frames found in the New Brunswick media's COVID-19 coverage include several key silences or absences regarding important, particularly disadvantaged groups and the role of social-structural policies in perpetuating social exclusion during the pandemic and in the plans for the economic response and eventual recovery.

As will be clear by now from our discussion, in its coverage of a public health crisis, the media is a bridge between scientists and the general public, distilling complex and changing facts into information for the lay person. The media play a central role in alerting audiences to unseen health threats, and can also act as a "watchdog," helping audiences assess risk and protect themselves. ⁸⁹ This critical role of the media has been previously documented in a number of public health areas, including HIV, tobacco control, road safety, and injury prevention. ⁹⁰

Articles that adopted a population health frame connected the causes, consequences, and solutions for the reader and invited a discussion of policy changes; such was the example of the New Brunswick Media Co-op articles that identified homelessness as a key social determinant of health, which had the effect of increasing the risk of COVID-19 contraction and mortality, while also outlining the policy proposals that could ameliorate this situation. However, this frame was almost non-existent in the New Brunswick mainstream media coverage of COVID-19. Instead, the health crisis was most often treated as a natural disaster that was not aggravated by social, political, or economic factors. More socially oriented framing of health can be challenging culturally and ideologically for journalists, readers, and media owners; while analyzing the reporting of COVID-19 in New Brunswick, we can see journalists struggling with this reality, which leads them to contain the challenge or shift to more familiar and comfortable terrain, with the result that the framing is softer or absent. The reasons for this reporting stance lie in the professional practices of journalism, which emphasize event coverage over issue discussion as well as promote the neoliberal agendas of monopoly media owners.

The nature of the New Brunswick media landscape, however, meant that not all policy reform was foreclosed. The dominance of the monopoly ownership of the English-language newspapers by the province's most powerful industrial family resulted in New Brunswickers being treated to a relentless stream of criticism aimed at economic benefit programs and proposals for paid sick leave. A "just recovery" was actively discouraged in the Irving-owned news media, but policy proposals in the form of reduced government regulation and spending, including in the areas of health care and education, were actively promoted. "Disaster capitalism" is the term used to describe the opportunism of governments and corporations to take advantage of a natural disaster by introducing policies and proposals to further neoliberal austerity agendas.

This article has been based on the view that whether we are conscious of it or not, we go through life with a *mediated* view of the world in which the content supplied by the media helps us construct meaning about our social and political circumstances. This mediation is neither neutral nor objective but rather reflects the power of those who operate it, which is typically the economic and political elite. It is a very durable system because this process of mediation appears to be normal and natural, while our understanding of the world as socially constructed is invisible. Reflecting on the media coverage during the pandemic is a moment for us to better understand this system, which is a first step toward considering the ways in which we can try to change it.⁹³

Addendum: This article was completed on 31 May 2021 and covers the media coverage of the first year of the COVID-19 pandemic in New Brunswick. By 31 May 2022, the death toll had reached 416,94 with estimates that one in every nine New Brunswickers had contracted COVID-19 since the beginning of the pandemic. 95 Long-term care deaths currently represent nearly 38 per cent of the province's pandemic death toll. 6 The union representing nursing homes and workers in New Brunswick stated that the government had failed those working in the sector and seniors, describing it as a heartbreaking failure, noting that hundreds of employees had left the sector while more than forty LTC facilities continue to grapple with COVID-19 outbreaks. This central social policy issue only resulted in a single news story. 97 On 14 March 2022, the New Brunswick government lifted all COVID-19 restrictions in a move that was considered controversial by many health care experts. In particular, the end of masking requirements in schools resulted in considerable media coverage of concerns expressed by parents, pediatricians, and teachers. 98 Premier Blaine Higgs's comment that "We're all going to get COVID" received some media coverage, 99 but a direct discussion of the government policy as ableist was restricted to alternative media sources. 100 Brunswick News, which was sold to Postmedia in February 2022, endorsed the lifting of the school mask mandates, 101 continued to regularly decry federal government financial support programs that were blamed for a lack of available workers, ¹⁰² and enthusiastically supported the government's lifting of restrictions. 103

To comment on this article, please write to editorjnbs@stu.ca. Veuillez transmettre vos commentaires sur cet article à editorjnbs@stu.ca.

Erin Steuter is a Professor of Sociology at Mount Allison University who has published several articles on the New Brunswick media landscape and has served as a witness for the 2006 Senate Report on Canadian News Media.

Geoff Martin teaches Political Science at Mount Allison University and is a frequent commentator on New Brunswick politics.

Notes

- ¹ UN Regional Information Centre (UNRIC), "COVID-19: An Unprecedented News Story for Journalists," United Nations COVID Response; https://www.un.org/pt/node/107246, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ² Moira Wyton, "Traditional News Media Were Already III. COVID-19 Is Killing Some," *The Tyee*, 29 April 2020; https://thetyee.ca/Mediacheck/2020/04/29/COVID-19-Killing-Traditional-News-Media-Closures-Cuts/, accessed 15 May 2022. Anjuli Patil, "Atlantic Canada's Largest Newspaper Chain Temporarily Lays off 40% of Staff," *CBC News*, 24 March 2020; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/nova-scotia/saltwire-network-announces-temporary-layoffs-covid-19-1.5508396, accessed 15 May 2022. Bruce Wark, "Death of a Local Paper: Saltwire Announces Closing of Sackville Tribune-Post," *New Wark Times*, 18 March 2021; https://warktimes.com/2021/03/18/death-of-a-local-paper-saltwire-announces-closing-of-sackville-tribune-post/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ³ See Henry W. Fischer, *Response to Disaster: Fact versus Fiction and Its Perpetuation*, 2nd ed., Lanham (MD), University Press of America, 1998; print.
- ⁴ Michiel de Vries, "Framing Crises: Response Patterns to Explosions in Fireworks Factories," *Administration & Society*, vol. 36, no. 5, 1 November 2004, pp. 594–614; print.
- ⁵ Brunswick News publications include *Times & Transcript* (Moncton, daily), *The Daily Gleaner* (Fredericton, daily), *The Telegraph-Journal* (Saint John, daily), *The Tribune* (Campbellton, weekly), *The Miramichi Leader* (Miramichi, weekly), *Kings County Record* (Sussex, weekly), *The Northern Light* (Bathurst, weekly), and *The Bugle Observer* (Woodstock, weekly).
- ⁶ Margaret Linström and Willemien Marais, "Qualitative News Frame Analysis: A Methodology," *Communitas*, vol. 17, 2012, pp. 21–38; http://hdl.handle.net/11660/3650, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁷ Robert M. Entman, *Projections of Power: Framing News, Public Opinion, and U.S. Foreign Policy*, Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 2003; print.
- ⁸ Frank Durham, "News Frames as Social Narratives: TWA Flight 800," *Journal of Communication*, vol. 48, no. 4, December 1998, pp. 100–117; https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1998.tb02772.x, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁹ For context, see Shanto Iyengar, *Is Anyone Responsible? How Television Frames Political Issues*, Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 1991; print.
- ¹⁰ Tsung-Jen Shih, Rosalyna Wijaya, and Dominique Brossard, "Media Coverage of Public Health Epidemics: Linking Framing and Issue Attention Cycle Toward an Integrated Theory of Print News Coverage of Epidemics," *Mass Communication and Society*, vol. 11, no. 2, 2008, pp. 141–160; DOI: 10.1080/15205430701668121.
- ¹¹ Lori Dorfman and Lawrence Wallack, "Moving Nutrition Upstream: The Case for Reframing Obesity," *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*, vol. 39, no. 2, March–April 2007, pp. S45–S50; DOI: <u>10.1016/j.jneb.2006.08.018</u>.

- ¹² Yotam Ophir, Dror Walter, Daniel Arnon, Ayse Lokmanoglu, Michele Tizzoni, Joëlle Carota, Lorenzo D'Antiga, and Emanuele Nicastro, "The Framing of COVID-19 in Italian Media and Its Relationship with Community Mobility: A Mixed-Method Approach," *Journal of Health Communication*, vol. 26, no. 3, 4 March 2021, pp. 161–173; DOI: 10.1080/10810730.2021.1899344.
- ¹³ Dorfman and Wallack, "Moving Nutrition Upstream: The Case for Reframing Obesity," cited above.
- ¹⁴ David Kindig and Greg Stoddart, "What is Population Health?," *American Journal of Public Health*, vol. 93, no. 3, March 2003, pp. 380–83; DOI: 10.2105/AJPH.93.3.380. Joseph R. Gusfield, *The Culture of Public Problems: Drinking-Driving and the Symbolic Order*, Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 1981; print.
- ¹⁵ Institute of Medicine (US), Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century, *The Future of the Public's Health in the 21st Century*, Washington (DC), National Academies Press (US), 2002, p. 7; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK221224/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ¹⁶ Sarah E. Gollust and Paula M. Lantz, "Communicating Population Health: Print News Media Coverage of Type 2 Diabetes," *Social Science & Medicine*, vol. 69, no. 7, 2009, pp. 1091–98; DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2009.07.009, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ¹⁷ Government of New Brunswick, "New Brunswick COVID-19 Dashboard," https://experience.arcgis.com/experience/8eeb9a2052d641c996dba5de8f25a8aa, accessed 20 May 2022 (no longer being updated).
- ¹⁸ Andrew Waugh, "Why New Brunswick is Winning the COVID-19 Fight—So Far," *Miramichi Leader*, 27 April 2020, p. B.4; print.
- ¹⁹ Joe O'Connor, "Heroes of the Pandemic: New Brunswick Politician Who Crushed the COVID-19 Curve is a Virus Whisperer," *National Post*, 8 May 2020; quotations from the title; https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/heroes-of-the-pandemic-new-brunswick-politician-who-crushed-the-covid-19-curve-is-a-virus-whisperer, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ²⁰ Rachel McLay, "The Secret to How Atlantic Canada Weathered the COVID-19 Storm? Political Will," *London Free Press* (Canada), 23 April 2021.
- ²¹ Megan O'Toole, "As COVID Rages in Canada, Atlantic Provinces Set Model to Follow," *Al Jazeera*, 14 April 2021; https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/4/14/covid-rages-canada-atlantic-provinces-set-model-to-follow, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ²² Nora Loreto, "Deaths in Residential Care in Canada by Facility," unpublished data; https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/u/0/d/1M_RzojK0vwF9nAozI7aoyLpPU8EA1JEqO6rq0g1iebU/htmlview, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ²³ Rob Ferguson, "Ontario's For-Profit Nursing Homes Have 78% More COVID-19 Deaths than Non-Profits, Report Finds," *Toronto Star*, 20 January 2021; https://www.thestar.com/politics/provincial/2021/01/20/ontarios-for-profit-nursing-homes-have-78-more-covid-19-deaths-than-non-profits-report-finds.html?rf, accessed 15 May 2022.

- ²⁴ Vanessa Blanch, "Families of Special Care Home Residents Speak Out about Poor Care during Pilot Project," *CBC News*, 18 December 2020; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/special-care-homes-lokia-family-residence-michel-chiasson-1.5845055, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ²⁵ Mike Cameron, "N.B. Nursing Home Group Defends Quality of Care after Scathing Report," *CTV News Atlantic*, 16 October 2020, n. pag.; https://atlantic.ctvnews.ca/n-b-nursing-home-group-defends-quality-of-care-after-scathing-report-1.5149108?cache=pfelvnewogste, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ²⁶ See, for example, Shelly Steeves, "N.B. Seniors' Advocate Says Home-Care Workers Should Be Re-Prioritized for COVID-19 Vaccine," *Global News*, 13 April 2021; https://globalnews.ca/news/7755600/nb-seniors-advocate-home-care-workers-prioritized-covid-19-vaccine/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ²⁷ Adam Huras, "Higgs Not Interested in Federal Offer of Pay Raises for Care Workers," *Times-Transcript*, 15 April 2020, p. A.1; print.
- ²⁸ Saba Aziz, "Provinces Sitting on Millions in COVID-19 Funds for Long-Term Care Homes: CCPA," *Global News*, 26 January 2021; https://globalnews.ca/news/7598045/covid-19-long-term-care-spending-ccpa-report/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ²⁹ Megan Yamoah, "New Brunswick Long-Term Care Homes Short Staffed during COVID-19," *Global News*, 22 January 2021; https://globalnews.ca/news/7588874/new-brunswick-long-term-care-staffing-covid-19/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ³⁰ Juanne N. Clarke and Michelle M. Everest, "Cancer in the Mass Print Media: Fear, Uncertainty and the Medical Model," *Social Science & Medicine*, vol. 62, no. 10, May 2006, pp. 2591–2600 (quoted from p. 2598); DOI: 10.1016/j.socscimed.2005.11.021, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ³¹ Ibid.
- ³² Tim Jaques, "Campbellton City Council Motions Province to Reopen Border to Students," *Daily Gleaner*, 12 November 2020, p. A.8; print.
- ³³ Canadian Press, "Civil Rights Group Says N.B. Must Let Indigenous Students from Quebec into Province," *CTV News*, 10 November 2020; https://atlantic.ctvnews.ca/civil-rights-group-says-n-b-must-let-indigenous-students-from-quebec-into-province-1.5182620, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ³⁴ Trevor McNally, "Listuguj Students March to High School; Group Enters New Brunswick to Show Displeasure at Exclusion from SSHS," *The Tribune*, 4 December 2020, p. A.1; print.
- 35 Tim Jaques, "Anglo North Decries Racism against Listuguj Students," *The Tribune*, 28 August 2020, p. A.3; print.
- ³⁶ Terry Seguin, "No Border Bubble Leaves Students Locked Out," *CBC Radio, Information Morning Fredericton*, 16 October 2020; https://broadcasts.com/podcast/information-morning-fredericton-from-cbc-radio-new-brunswick-highlights/, accessed 15 May 2022.

- ³⁷ Harry Forestell, "Campbellton and Listuguj Try to Keep Social Media Bigotry from Infecting School," *CBC TV News New Brunswick*, 24 August 2020; https://www.cbc.ca/player/play/1780494915927, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ³⁸ Canadian Press, "N.B. Asks Listuguj Mi'kmaq Students to Stay Home," *Toronto Star*, 14 October 2020; https://www.toronto.com/news/n-b-asks-listuguj-mi-kmaq-students-to-stay-home/article_b802ed22-9b63-5f04-8655-7bf7be1b254a.html?, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ³⁹ Sidhartha Banerjee, "Indigenous Students from Quebec Still Can't Return to N.B. High School," *CTV News*, 20 November 2020; https://atlantic.ctvnews.ca/indigenous-students-from-quebec-still-can-t-return-to-n-b-high-school-1.5197333?cache=pawumraq, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁴⁰ Les Perreaux, "New Brunswick Says Mi'gmaq Students from Quebec Can't Cross Border for School," *Globe and Mail*, 15 October 2020; https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/article-new-brunswick-says-migmaq-students-from-quebec-cant-cross-border-for/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁴¹ Julia Page and Brianne Fequet, "Mi'kmaw Students Drive through New Brunswick Checkpoints to Protest Against School Restriction," *CBC News Montreal*, 25 November 2020; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/mi-kmaw-students-listuguj-campbellton-1.5816519, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁴² Seguin, "No Border Bubble Leaves Students Locked Out," cited above.
- ⁴³ Paul Bennet, "Cross-Border Students Deserve a Travel Bubble," *Telegraph-Journal*, 18 December 2020, p. A.7; print.
- ⁴⁴ Delan Devakumar, Geordan Shannon, Sunil S. Bhopal, and Ibrahim Abubakar, "Racism and Discrimination in COVID-19 Responses," *The Lancet*, vol. 395, issue 10231, 11 April 2020, p. 1194; DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30792-3, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁴⁵ Ibid.
- ⁴⁶ Alexandre R. White, "Historical Linkages: Epidemic Threat, Economic Risk, and Xenophobia," *The Lancet*, vol. 395, issue 10232, 27 March 2020, pp. 1250–51; DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30737-6, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁴⁷ Natalie Grove and Anthony Zwi, "Our Health and Theirs: Forced Migration, Othering, and Public Health,"

Social Science & Medicine, vol. 62, no. 8, April 2006, pp. 1931–42; DOI: <u>10.1016/j.socscimed.</u> 2005.08.061, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁴⁸ Kathy Hogarth and Wendy L. Fletcher, *A Space for Race: Decoding Racism, Multiculturalism, and Post-Colonialism in the Quest for Belonging in Canada and Beyond*, New York, Oxford University Press, 2018.

- ⁴⁹ Emily M. Drew, "Coming to Terms with Our Own Racism': Journalists Grapple with the Racialization of Their News," *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, vol. 28, no. 4, October 2011, pp. 353–73; https://doi.org/10.1080/15295036.2010.514936, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁵⁰ Craig Offman, "The Unsettling Case of Dr. Ngola, the RCMP and the New Brunswick Government," *Maclean's*, 7 April 2021; https://www.macleans.ca/news/canada/the-unsettling-case-of-dr-ngola-the-rcmp-and-the-new-brunswick-government/, accessed 15 May 2022.

- ⁵² Adam Huras, "Restrictions Return in Campbellton; Health Worker Didn't Self-Isolate; Concerns Virus Has Spread Further," *Daily Gleaner*, 28 May 2020, p. A.1; print. See also Danielle Edwards, "N.B. Doctor Describes Racism after COVID-19 Outbreak in Campbellton," *Global News*, 20 September 2020; https://globalnews.ca/news/7347244/n-b-doctor-describes-racism-covid-19/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁵³ Bobbie-Jean MacKinnon, "Health Officer Warned RCMP of Challenge Identifying Patient Zero in Campbellton COVID Outbreak," *CBC News*, 1 April 2021; https://globalnews.ca/news/7347244/n-b-doctor-describes-racism-covid-19/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁵⁴ Amira Elghawaby, "Black Canadian Doctor a Target of Unfair Blame and Racism," *Toronto Star*, 30 June 2020; https://www.thestar.com/opinion/contributors/2020/06/30/black-canadian-doctor-a-target-of-unfair-blame-and-racism.html, accessed 15 May 2022. See also "Lawyers Enter Not Guilty Plea on Behalf of Campbellton-Area Doctor," *Telegraph-Journal*, 24 November 2020, p. A.5; print.
- ⁵⁵ Bobbi-Jean MacKinnon, "Doctor Linked to Campbellton COVID-19 Outbreak Was Planning to Leave His Practice," *CBC News*, 3 June 2020; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/covid-19-campbellton-doctor-ngola-quebec-1.5595854, accessed 15 June 2022. Also, Tim Jaques, "Doctor Linked to COVID Cluster Files Resignation," *Telegraph-Journal*, 9 June 2020, A5; print.
- ⁵⁶ Sarah Seely, "1,500 Physicians Show Support for Doctor Accused of Outbreak," *Times-Transcript*, 21 September 2020, p. A.5; print.
- ⁵⁷ Judy Trinh, "N.B. Doctor Blamed for COVID-19 Outbreak Receives Letter of Support from 1,500 Physicians," *CBC News, The Fifth Estate*, 17 September 2020.
- ⁵⁸ Tim Jaques, "Doctor's Lawyer Considering Legal Options after Higgs Refusal to Apologize," *Telegraph-Journal*, 13 June 2020, p. A.9; print.
- ⁵⁹ Tim Jaques and Savannah Awde, "Lawyer Demands Apology for Doctor; Letter Says Premier Provoked Backlash against Campbellton Doctor," *Telegraph-Journal*, 12 June 2020, p. A.1; print.
- ⁶⁰ Judy Trinh, "Tracing N.B. Doctor's Steps and Contacts Casts Doubt on Whether He Was Source of Spring COVID-19 Outbreak," *CBC News*, *Fifth Estate*, 2 September 2020; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/doubt-ngola-family-doctor-source-outbreak-campbellton-new-brunswick-1.5706918, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁵¹ Ibid.

- ⁶¹ Bobbi-Jean MacKinnon, "Health Officer Warned RCMP of Challenge Identifying Patient Zero in Campbellton COVID Outbreak," *CBC News*, 1 April 2021; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/dr-ngola-campbellton-covid-rcmp-investigation-mariane-paquet-higgs-1.5970976, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁶² Aya Al-Hakim, "Charge Withdrawn against N.B. Doctor Accused of Causing COVID-19 Outbreak, Lawyer Says," *Global News*, 4 June 2021; https://globalnews.ca/news/7921465/charge-withdrawn-against-n-b-doctor-accused-of-causing-covid-19-outbreak-lawyer-says/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁶³ Catherine Porter, "For Canadian Doctor, the Virus Came with Stigma," *The New York Times*, 19 June 2020; https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/18/world/canada/coronavirus-stigma-new-brunswick.html, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁶⁴ Robin Levinson-King, "New Brunswick Outbreak: How a Smalltown Doctor Became a Covid Pariah," *BBC News*, 25 November 2020; https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-54686672, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁶⁵ Offman, "The Unsettling Case of Dr. Ngola, the RCMP and the New Brunswick Government," cited above.
- ⁶⁶ Elghawaby, "Black Canadian Doctor a Target of Unfair Blame and Racism," cited above. See also "Lawyers Enter Not Guilty Plea on Behalf of Campbellton-Area Doctor," *Telegraph-Journal*, 24 November 2020, p. A.5; print.
- ⁶⁷ Trinh, "Tracing N.B. Doctor's Steps and Contacts Casts Doubt on Whether He Was Source of Spring COVID-19 Outbreak," cited above.
- ⁶⁸ Lisa Laflamme, "Massive Setback in NB After Healthcare Worker Violates the Rules," *CTV National News*, 28 May 2020; Eureka Database (access restricted), accessed 15 May 2021.
- ⁶⁹ Brian Meler, "'Please, I'm Not a Criminal': N.B. Doctor Who Exposed Patients to COVID-19 Speaks Out," *Yahoo News*, 29 May 2020; https://ca.style.yahoo.com/covid-19-new-brunswick-doctor-171840325.html, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁷⁰ Adrian Humphreys, "How a Medical Professional Scuppered N.B.'s Virus Victory," *National Post*, 2 June 2020, p. A.1; https://www.pressreader.com/canada/national-post-latest-edition/20200602/281509343405681, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁷¹ Laflamme, "Massive Setback in NB After Healthcare Worker Violates the Rules," cited above.
- ⁷² Adrian Humphreys, "New COVID-19 Outbreak in N.B. Traced to Doctor Who Went to Work after Quebec Trip. Now People Are Very Angry," *National Post*, 2 June 2020; https://nationalpost.com/news/new-covid-19-outbreak-in-n-b-traced-to-doctor-who-went-to-work-after-quebec-trip-now-people-are-very-angry, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁷³ Harry Forestell, "Outbreak in New Brunswick Linked to One Doctor," *CBC TV*, *The National* (Toronto), 28 May 2020; Eureka Database (access restricted), 15 May 2022.

Online Journal of Mass Communication Research, vol. 7, no. 4, September 2004; https://wjmcr.info/2004/09/01/he-who-pays-the-piper-calls-the-tune-investigation-of-a-canadian-media-monopoly/, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁷⁴ Ibid.

⁷⁵ Ibid.

⁷⁶ Charles L. Briggs and Daniel C. Hallin, "Biocommunicability: The Neoliberal Subject and Its Contradictions in News Coverage of Health Issues," *Social Text*, vol. 25, no. 4, December 2007, pp. 43–66; DOI: 10.1215/01642472-2007-011. By the same authors, "Health Reporting as Political Reporting: Biocommunicability and the Public Sphere," *Journalism*, vol. 11, no. 2, 2010, pp. 149–65; print.

⁷⁷ Statistics Canada, Labour Force Survey, May 2020; https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/200605/dq200605a-eng.htm, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁷⁸ Government of Canada, Canada Emergency Response Benefit and EI Statistics, 4 October 2020; https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/claims-report.html, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁷⁹ Greg Perry, Editorial Cartoon, *Times-Transcript*, 18 July 2020; print.

⁸⁰ Erin Steuter, "He Who Pays the Piper Calls the Tune: Investigation of a Canadian Media Monopoly,"

⁸¹ For more on the subject, see Sean Phelan, *Neoliberalism, Media and the Political*, Houndmills, Palgrave Macmillan, 2014.

⁸² Miguel Centeno and Joseph Cohen, "The Arc of Neoliberalism," *Annual Review of Sociology*, vol. 38, no. 1, 2012, 38, p. 33.

⁸³ Daniel Légère, "COVID-19 Demonstrates Need for Improved Labour Protections in New Brunswick," *NB Media Co-op*, 16 April 2020; https://nbmediacoop.org/2020/04/16/covid-19-demonstrates-need-for-improved-labour-protections-in-new-brunswick/, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁸⁴ Aditya Rao, "Migrant Workers Deserve Protection and Respect, Not Scapegoating," *NB Media Co-op*, 10 May 2020; https://nbmediacoop.org/2020/05/10/migrant-workers-deserve-protection-and-respect-not-scapegoating/, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁸⁵ Rachel Richard, "Economic Recovery Through Gender Equality," *NB Media Co-op*, 7 March 2021; https://nbmediacoop.org/2021/03/07/economic-recovery-through-gender-equality/, accessed 15 May 2022.

⁸⁶ See de Vries, "Framing Crises: Response Patterns to Explosions in Fireworks Factories," cited above.

⁸⁷ Ibid.

- ⁸⁸ Belinda Townsend, Sharon Friel, Toby Freeman, et al., "Advancing a Health Equity Agenda Across Multiple Policy Domains: A Qualitative Policy Analysis of Social, Trade and Welfare Policy," *BMJ Open*, vol. 10, no. 11, 2020; https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/10/11/e040180, accessed 15 May 2022. Franklin D. Gilliam and Shanto Iyengar, "Prime Suspects: The Influence of Local Television News on the Viewing Public," *American Journal of Political Science*, vol. 44, no. 3, July 2000, pp. 560–73; print. Ronald N. Jacobs, "The Problem with Tragic Narratives: Lessons from the Los Angeles Uprising," *Qualitative Sociology*, vol. 24, no. 2, 2001, pp. 221–43; print.
- ⁸⁹ Sarah E. Gollust, Erika Franklin-Fowler, and Jeff Niederdeppe, "Television News Coverage of Public Health Issues and Implications for Public Health Policy and Practice," *Annual Review of Public Health*, vol. 40, 2019, pp. 167–85; DOI: 10.1146/annurev-publhealth-040218-044017.
- ⁹⁰ Nandita Murukutla, Namrata Kumar, and Sandra Mullin, "A Review of Media Effects: Implications for Media Coverage of Air Pollution and Cancer," *Annuals of Cancer Epidemiology*, vol. 3, 2019, p. 3; https://ace.amegroups.com/article/view/5120/pdf, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁹¹ Lisa Hanke and Katie Jessome, "As the COVID-19 Pandemic Dissipates, the Homelessness Crisis Remains," *NB Media Co-op*, 2 July 2020; https://nbmediacoop.org/2020/07/02/as-the-covid-19-pandemic-dissipates-the-homelessness-crisis-remains-an-open-letter-to-the-community-of-fredericton-new-brunswick/, accessed 15 May 2022. Helen Chenell, "Rent Hikes and Stagnant Incomes Leave New Brunswickers Without Housing This COVID Winter," *NB Media Co-op*, 12 January 2021; https://nbmediacoop.org/2021/01/12/rent-hikes-and-stagnant-incomes-leave-new-brunswickers-without-housing-this-covid-winter/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁹² Charles L. Briggs and Daniel C. Hallin, *Making Health Public: How News Coverage Is Remaking Media, Medicine, and Contemporary Life*, New York, Routledge, 2016, p. 87; print.
- ⁹³ William A. Gamson, David Croteau, William Hoynes, and Theodore Sasson, "Media Images and the Social Construction of Reality," *Annual Review of Sociology*, vol. 18, no. 1, 1992, pp. 373–93; print.
- ⁹⁴ COVID-19 Dashboard by the Center for Systems Science and Engineering (CSSE) at Johns Hopkins University (JHU); https://systems.jhu.edu/research/public-health/ncov/, accessed 31 May 2022.
- ⁹⁵ Jacques Poitras, "Higgs's 'We'll All Get COVID' Comment Strikes a Nerve," *CBC News*, 29 March 2022; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/higgs-all-get-covid-comment-hits-nerve-1.6400454, accessed 31 May 2022.
- ⁹⁶ Bobbi-Jean MacKinnon, "Long-Term Care Deaths Represent Nearly 38% of Province's Pandemic Death Toll," *CBC News*, 28 April 2022; https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/covid-19-deaths-cases-long-term-care-new-brunswick-wave-bruce-fitch-1.6433388, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁹⁷ Nathalie Sturgeon, "'Heartbreaking Failure': Nursing Home Union Calls Out N.B. Government on COVID-19 Outbreaks," *Global News*, 21 January 2022; https://globalnews.ca/news/8530342/nursing-home-union-n-b-government-covid-19-outbreaks/, accessed 15 May 2022.

- ⁹⁸ Paul W. Bennett, "Masks in Schools: Have Mask Mandates Become a Proxy for Trust in Public Health?," *Policy Options*, 4 May 2022; https://policyoptions.irpp.org/magazines/may-2022/masks-schools-public-trust/, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ⁹⁹ Poitras, "Higgs's 'We'll All Get COVID' Comment Strikes a Nerve," cited above.
- ¹⁰⁰ Dylan Lubao, "'This Is a Mass Disabling Event That's Taking Place': Canadian Mother Speaks to the Global Workers' Inquest on Her Struggle to Protect Her Children from COVID-19," *World Socialist Web Site*, 27 April 2022; https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2022/04/27/mdua-a27.html, accessed 15 May 2022.
- ¹⁰¹ Editorial Board, "Stand Firm on School Mask Mandate; COVID-19 Pandemic," *The Telegraph Journal* (New Brunswick), 26 April 2022, p. A1; print.
- ¹⁰² Editorial Board, "Reform EI to Restart Economy, Worker Shortage," *The Daily Gleaner* (Fredericton), 14 September 2021, p. A1; print. Herbert Grubel, "Policy is Worsening the Worker Shortage," *The Times & Transcript* (Moncton), 7 October 2021; print.
- ¹⁰³ Editorial Board, "Continue Lifting COVID Restrictions," *The Times & Transcript* (Moncton), 19 February 2022, p. A1; print. And Editorial Board, "Don't Back Down on Lifting COVID Rules, Pandemic Restrictions," *The Times & Transcript* (Moncton), 6 July 2021, p. A1; print.